SMICK MEMORIAL LOAN FUND
DUE:  JULY 1

Loans are made to assist with college or other approved post-secondary education.  The student has 10 years after completion of their education or leaving school to repay the loan.  No interest is charged while the student is in school or during the payback period.  Students may reapply annually by submitting another loan agreement.  Interest from invested funds and repayments from prior student loans are used to fund current loans.

Qualifications:

1) Student must have graduated from Decatur Community High School, Oberlin, Kansas.
2) Student must have completed and submitted an application form to the Board by July 1 prior to the beginning of the fall term.

3) A loan agreement must be signed by the students and the parents or legal guardian of the student before funds are advanced.

It is the intent of the Board that all students be allowed to apply to the Board for assistance and that all students be informed of the availability of these student loans.  Ken Shobe or another member of the Board is available to meet with students or their parents to present information about the Foundation.

A brief history of the Smick Memorial Loan Fund

Caleb Smick was not only superintendent of the Oberlin Schools, an educator revered throughout the state of Kansas and hallowed Sunday School teacher - but he was also a Rotarian and not just a Rotarian – he was a founding member of the Oberlin Rotary club and its first president – AND in the spring of 1932 he had just been elected governor of the Eighth District of Rotary.

Caleb W Smick died on Armistice Day 1932 [Nov 11th] – he had helped serve about 8000 at an Armistice Day buffalo and beef barbeque. 

It was shortly after 3 o’clock with the first half of the annual Oberlin-Atwood football game almost over, that the superintendent of Oberlin schools was seen to stagger several feet to one of the Oberlin players on the sideline.

On his way to the Benton Memorial hospital – he was asked what he had eaten and he replied – “two sandwiches – nothing more”.

Sometime during the spring of 1933 a committee was “appointed to investigate a memorial for Mr. C. W. Smick. 

At the annual meeting of the DCHS Alumni Association on May 19th, 1933, Russell Anderson -’22 gave a report of the committee and Ned Coldren -’97 [1897] made the motion that we accept the plan submitted which provided for the organization of a student loan fund to help needy seniors in DCHS. The first elected members of the Smick Memorial Loan Fund committee were Ned Coldren -’97, Marian Cathcart -’18 and Ralph Clark -’20.

At the annual meeting of the DCHS Alumni Association on May 18th, 1934, Ned Coldren gave a report of the committee and during the discussion that followed, emphasis was placed on preference for a small fund. A motion was made and carried to ask each member of the association to make a contribution to the fund of $1.00 but that it should be purely voluntary, and that the contribution be not limited to that amount, if the individual wished to give more.

$1.00 – in 1934 the great depression was on going and prices were somewhat different then  

The report of the committee at the association meeting in 1935 stated that a total of $188.50 had been collected; one loan had been made; and that $48.13 of expenses had been incurred to send letters to all alumni members.

From the minutes of the 1962 association meeting –

The Smick Memorial Loan Fund was discussed. The fund had been established in 1935 and it was used during the depression years to help students through high school. The class of ’62 said that they would donate to the fund if it were extended to college students. The fund had not been used since 1941. A total of $326.00 is in the fund. Jack Wesch –’62, Ted Addleman –’21, and Gordon Rathbun –’32 were appointed as a committee to activate the fund and extend the fund to include loans to college students.

1964 – one loan was made.

1965 – two loans were made and a motion was made to increase ticket prices to the 1966 banquet by $0.50. The $0.50 to go to the Smick Memorial Loan Fund. 

1966 – the fund had a balance of $348.17.

1969 – it was reported that Ken Shobe had received $250 from the Smick Fund again leaving a balance of $69.39.

1970 – a motion was made and approved to keep the Smick Memorial Fund 

1971 – Ross Reeves–’36 presented $50 to the alumni association for the Smick Memorial Fund. The money was from the class treasury given in memory of deceased members from the class of 1936. $552.18 balance.

1972 – 4 Smick Memorial loans made – $1795.83 balance.

1973 – $2353.20 balance

1976 – The class of 1936 gave $25 in memory of members of their class that had passed away. 

1977 – balance: $3580.24 with $8,605 out on loan and the Russell “Dutch” Anderson Memorial of $1581.00 was added to the loan fund.

1980 – balance: $1349.94.

1987 – eleven students benefited from the loan fund

1991 – balance: $9518.30

1996 – Smick – Citizen’s Scholarship funds merged 

1997 – it was reported that since 1982 the Fund had loaned $139,000 

1998 – 31 loans awarded @ $800 each [$ 24,800 ]

1999 – 42 loans awarded @ $600 each [$ 25,200 ]

2000 – 13 loans awarded @ $500 each [$  6,500 ]

2001 – 20 loans awarded @ $500 each [$ 10,000 ]

During the 2001 alumni banquet report concerning the Smick Memorial Loan Fund - 

The class of 1936 – celebrating their 65th anniversary tonight started donating to the fund as soon as they graduated and have been giving ever since. This year is somewhat different – prior to tonight’s banquet we had received $110 from individuals in the class of 1936 – then on Thursday – I received a letter from the class of 1936 – basically they wanted to donate the remaining funds in their account as they were not sure how many more anniversaries they will be able to attend. It included a check for $2075.00 

2002 – 15 loans awarded @ $1000 each [$ 15,000 ]

2003 - 23 loans awarded @ $850 each [$19,550]

2004 – 29 loans awarded @ $650 each [$18,850]

2005 – 22 loans awarded @ $750 each [$16,500]

2006– 20 loans awarded @ $1000 each [$20,000]

2007– 12 loans awarded @ $1000 each [$12,000]

which brings the total amount of loans awarded over the last 26 years to over

$307,000.

We currently have 98 individual loans outstanding

The memorial loan fund is currently supported solely by repayments being made AND through donations.  The donations have typically come from DCHS graduates or entire classes in memory of their classmates (similarly to the Class of ’ 36 donation described above).

A Historical side note:

Last Indian Raid Museum is so designated because the last Indian raid and massacre in Kansas was instigated by a band of Northern Cheyenne Indians on Sept 30th, 1878 here in Decatur County.

There is a 40,000-pound granite monument at the Oberlin cemetery erected in June of 1911 dedicated to the memory of those who died in that massacre.

Caleb Smick’s wife Lois was “instrumental in getting the monument erected – what was her “connection” the Last Indian Raid?

Answer – 

JR VanCleave married Amanda J Kimmer: 9/3/1856

Lousia VanCleave [1 of 8 children] and another sister were kidnapped by the raiding indians and released the same day

9/30/1878

Lousia VanCleave married WD Street 5/17/1882


A daughter - Lois Street was born 8/30/1886

Lois Street graduated from DCHS in 1906 and 

married Caleb Smick on 8/11/15.

Caleb Smick’s mother-in-law [Lois Smick’s mother] was one of the two VanCleave girls kidnapped by the Indians during the Last Indian Raid and Massacre in Kansas. 

 Smick Memorial Loan Fund

P O BOX 263

OBERLIN, KS  67749

LOAN AGREEMENT

APPLICANT NAME
________________________________________________________________

SOCIAL SECURITY #
________________________________________________________________

APPLICANT ADDRESS
________________________________________________________________

PHONE #
________________________________________________________________

PARENT(S)/GUARANTOR(S) NAME(S)
______________________________________________

SOCIAL SECURITY #(S)
______________________________________________

PARENT(S)/GUARANTOR(S) ADDRESS(ES)
______________________________________________


______________________________________________

PHONE #
______________________________________________

NAME OF COLLEGE/UNIVERSITY/VO-TECH
______________________________________________

The undersigned applicant and parent(s)/guarantor(s), agree that upon graduation from the above school or leaving on-campus study at the above school, they will begin to repay the sum of the loan to the Smick Memorial Loan Fund within six (6) months after that time.  Loan payments are to be made in monthly payments sufficient to repay the loan in 10 years.  No interest will be charged at anytime during either the payback period or while attending school.  The under-signed agree that the statute of limitations will not begin to run until six (6) months after graduation from the above school or leaving on-campus study at the above school.  The statute of limitations shall be renewed when each payment is made.  In case of hardship, the Smick Board may extend the time for payment.  If payments are not begun as stated above, the Smick Board will begin collection proceedings forthwith.  This is a demand promissory note and the Smick Board may accelerate payment if payments are not made in a manner which shows genuine effort on the part of the applicant and parent(s)/guarantor(s). 


Loan advances for each fiscal year will be one-half (1/2) made in August and January at the beginning of each semester.  Loan recipient is to keep the fund informed as to the school progress and current address.

APPLICANT
DATE


PARENT/GUARANTOR
DATE


PARENT/GUARANTOR
DATE


To be completed by Smick Loan Committee

Total Loan Amount $
   ($
per semester)

CHAIRMAN, SMICK MEMORIAL LOAN FUND


DATE

